MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF A SPECIAL COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON FRIDAY 14 SEPTEMBER AT 3:00 PM


In the Chair:
Councillor M Black
                                            Members Present:
Councillors W Graham, H Harding, G Hartin, D M McAllister, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan, C McShane and C Newcombe. 


Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive
 Mr P Mawdsley, Head of Environmental Health & Enforcement





Mr K McGarry, Head of Tourism & Leisure





Mr Tony Stuart, Head of Technical Services
Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive & Head of Corporate Services
Mrs S McLaughlin, PA to Chief Executive
07:20:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies

Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors O Black, Blaney and McKeegan.
Chairman’s Business

The Chairman welcomed Members and explained that the purpose of the Meeting was to discuss the way forward for the Giant’s Causeway Visitor Centre following the two Ministerial announcements on 10 September 2007.
The Clerk drew attention to the following documents, which had been circulated:

Discussion Note, prepared by the Clerk 

Letter from Seaport (NI) Ltd
Letter from the Royal Society of Ulster Architects

Email from Arthur Acheson

Letter from The Ulster Society for the Protection of the Countryside

The Chairman stated that Councillors should take 5-10 minutes in order the read the above correspondence.

Councillor McMullan left the Meeting at this point.

Councillor McCambridge entered the Meeting at this point.

07/20:02
GIANT’S CAUSEWAY VISITOR FACILITIES – TO CONSIDER IMPLICATIONS AND OPTIONS FOR THE COUNCIL IN RELATION TO THE STATEMENT BY ARLENE FOSTER, MINISTER FOR THE ENVIRONMENT 
Councillor McCambridge stated that the Council had previously agreed to the re-development of the Giant’s Causeway Visitor Centre and she pointed out that there should not be any other options considered.

The Chairman stated that these options must be considered.

Councillor McMullan returned to the Meeting at this point.

Councillors McShane and Newcombe entered the Meeting at this point.

The Clerk referred to the Discussion Note, previously circulated and stated that this may form the structure for the Meeting and that Members may have other points to be considered.
The Clerk stated that the issue was that the announcements by the DoE and DETI Ministers on 10 September 2007 effectively ended the DETI/Northern Ireland Tourist Board/National Trust/Moyle District Council project.  However, he pointed out that Nigel Dodds had made a more recent statement that may have indicated that the project had been put on hold.

The Clerk stated that if Seaport’s current planning application was successful, it would conflict with the Council’s stated objective of achieving a World Class Visitor Centre developed and operated in public ownership.  He stated that the Council therefore needed to decide firstly whether this public ownership imperative remained, in order to determine the options on the way forward.
The Clerk advised Members of forthcoming meetings with the Enterprise, Trade & Investment Committee and the Minister, Nigel Dodds, and he stated that he would need a clear view from Council to take to the Meetings.

The Clerk then outlined the implications and options for the Council if the Public Ownership option remains and if the Public Ownership option is abandoned.

The Chairman then welcomed Members to give their comments.

In reply to Councillors Graham and McCambridge, the Clerk stated that the Council would need a longer term solution regarding the temporary buildings in place at the Causeway.
Councillor McIlroy stated that he wished to thank the Minister for bringing the matter of the Giant’s Causeway Visitor Centre to the fore and making it a priority.  He pointed out that already £1.2m had been spent and there was still no planning application.  

Councillor McIlroy pointed out the importance of safeguarding the World Heritage Site at the Causeway and he felt that the private sector should have been included in discussions at the start.  He stated that the stakeholders and private sector should come together and push the whole thing forward in order to keep tourists on the north coast.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the Head of Tourism & Leisure Services (HTLS) stated that there had been an emphasis on that in the past but than an agreement could not be reached.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the Chairman stated that regarding the current project, the lack of car parking spaces has been the problem

The Clerk reiterated this, stating that the only thing holding this up was the requirement to provide 400 car parking spaces, 175 of these at the Causeway and the balance in Bushmills.
Councillors McConaghy and McIlroy both stated that they had been told at a site meeting that there must be 400 spaces in Bushmills in order for the project to proceed.

Councillor McAllister concurred with these remarks and stated that DETI was in a position to vest land.

Councillor McDonnell stated that the Council had previously agreed to support the DETI plan and that if this was progressed, Seaport may not be interested any longer.  He also pointed out however, that if DETI could not continue with the project, then Seaport Investments should be allowed to.
Following discussion,




Councillor McMullan proposed




Seconded by Councillor McCambridge

“That the new visitor facility should be retained in public ownership and that the Council urges the DETI Minister to continue with the Department’s proposal for replacement visitor facilities at the Giant’s Causeway”.
After further discussion,




Councillor McConaghy proposed an amendment




Seconded by Councillor McAllister

“That the Council should not make a decision until after the Meeting with the Ministers”.

On a vote being taken, there were 4 votes in favour and 8 votes against the amendment, which was lost.
On a vote being taken, there were 8 votes in favour and 1 vote against the proposal, which was carried.

In reply to Council McMullan, the HTLS stated that the Minister had indicated that the funding had not been stopped but that it was on hold.

Following discussion, 



Councillor McCambridge proposed




Seconded by Councillor McShane and resolved

“That the Council would not take up Mr Sweeney’s offer to enter into discussions”.

Following discussion, it was agreed that the Chairman, Councillor Harding, the Clerk and the HTLS would attend the meeting with Minister Dodds the following Wednesday.

The meeting concluded at 3:55pm

……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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